
final minutes 
 

Criminal Justice Policy Commission Meeting 

9:00 a.m. • Wednesday, July 5, 2017 

Senate Appropriations Room • 3rd Floor State Capitol Building 

100 N. Capitol Avenue • Lansing, MI 

 
Members Present:      Members Excused: 
Senator Bruce Caswell, Chair     Representative Vanessa Guerra 
Stacia Buchanan        Senator Bert Johnson 
Senator Patrick Colbeck       Laura Moody 
D. J. Hilson       Representative Jim Runestad  
Kyle Kaminski        Jennifer Strange 
Sheryl Kubiak       Andrew Verheek 
Barbara Levine       Judge Raymond Voet 
Sarah Lightner  
Sheriff Lawrence Stelma  

Judge Paul Stutesman 
 
I. Call to Order and Roll Call 
The Chair called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and asked the clerk to take the roll. A quorum was present, and 
absent members were excused.  
 

II. Commendation of Sheriff Lawrence Stelma as the Michigan Sheriff’s Association Sheriff of 
the Year Award Recipient 

The Chair shared that Sheriff Lawrence Stelma was recently received the Michigan Sheriffs’ Association Sheriff of 
the Year Award. He and the other Commission members congratulated him on receiving this honor.  
 

III. Approval of June 7, 2017 Meeting Minutes 
The Chair asked members if there were any corrections to the proposed June 7, 2017 CJPC meeting minutes. 
There were none. Commissioner Kaminski moved, supported by Commissioner Lightner, to approve the 
minutes of the June 7, 2017 meeting as proposed. There was no further discussion. The minutes 
were approved by unanimous consent. 
 

IV. Progress Update from Hornby Zeller Associates, Inc. on Study of County Costs to Redirect 17-
Year-Olds to Juvenile Justice System  

Karen Hallenbeck from Hornby Zeller Associates, Inc. provided a progress report on the efforts made by her firm 
over the last month. She reported that the online surveys have been released and they are tracking those in 
process. To date, the sheriffs have 6 in process and 4 completed, the courts have 19 in process and 4 completed, 
and the prosecutors have 5 in process and 10 completed. Reminders of the July 10th completion date will be sent 
out. Commissioner Kubiak inquired about the number of surveys distributed and Ms. Hallenbeck responded that 
one survey has been sent out to each county, district court, and circuit court. She continued with news that the 
JDW data was received last week, another form was needed for the Atlas data, and work continues with MDOC for 
the Omni data. The Chair will contact Matt Lori from DHHS to assist in obtaining the Atlas data. Site visits to select 
counties will begin soon and Ms. Hallenbeck noted that they will get a list of counties they plan to visit to Grady 
Bridges by the end of the month for confirmation. Questions about noticeable trends and the length of time to 
complete the survey followed. 
 
V.    Status Update of Recommendation to the Legislature for Uniform Jail Management System 

CJPC Data Administrator Grady Bridges reported that the presentation by Sheriff Blaine Koops of the Sheriffs’ 
Association has been scheduled for the August meeting. The Chair noted that once Sheriff Koops presentation is 
made, Grady will be able to prepare a more concise summary of a recommendation for the September meeting.  
 
Senator Colbeck provided an update on follow-up discussions on Senate Bill 11. He would like to send a copy of 
the latest substitute to Commission members. Commissioner Kubiak commented that it might be helpful to revisit 
the priorities and how they were established. The clerk will send a copy of the priorities document discussed at the 
December 2016 CJPC meeting to Commission members. A discussion followed. The Chair noted that he would 
prefer the Commission not take a position on the bill and asked that the Data Subcommittee look at the substitute 
and bring back comments to the next meeting. Commissioner Levine suggested it might also be useful to take the 
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priority list and match it to what data is available. The Chair asked members to review the priority list from the 
December meeting and identify the data sources that are needed for each priority. He asked members to send the 
information to Susan Cavanagh in one week and the information will be sent to Grady Bridges to determine which 
data sources are readily available and which are not. Sheriff Stelma commented that his jail management system is 
a jail management tool for him to use to manage his jail and is not meant or designed to be a data collection tool 
for the State. If there are data sets that are needed and not currently collected, he stressed there may be financial 
considerations to collect more data. The  
 
VI. Data Subcommittee Update 
Commissioner Kubiak reported that the contracts for the consultants for the study of 17-year-olds are in place and 
Grady is to push forward on a more comprehensive study of the straddle cells. Grady shared information on the 
type of data he has received and how he plans to proceed with answering questions on disparity and recidivism 
rates which includes initialing looking at the data we do have to answer the disparity questions and, in the interim, 
collecting the information needed for the recidivism questions. Grady then explained some of the information 
needed to determine recidivism rates. A discussion of adhering to the Commission’s recidivism definition followed. 
Grady shared a handout that provided an overview of Michigan Sentencing Guidelines (see the attached which has 

been updated with information requested by Judge Stutesman.) Commissioner Kubiak suggested that the grid 
discussed at the July 2016 CJPC meeting be sent to the members. A link to the latest sentencing guidelines will 
also be shared with members. Judge Stutesman will bring a probation officer to the next meeting with a sample 
pre-sentence report to show what is involved in scoring. 
 
VII. Bail Bond Reform Subcommittee Update 
a. Proposed Recommendation Discussion 
Commissioner Hilson presented a proposed subcommittee recommendation and welcomed any feedback and 
changes. The Chair read in the proposed recommendation as follows:  
 
The Commission believes that the bail/bond system in Michigan should be fair to all while insuring court 
appearances, public safety, and protection of victims. The Commission recognizes that there are two sources of 
authority within the law in Michigan that the judiciary has to rely upon for guidance when setting bond in felony 
and/or misdemeanor criminal cases. One source is statutory, and the other via court rule. There is no data yet 
available to support which is better or which offers more guidance, despite courts across Michigan having the 
ability to collect data that would be essential to assessing any need for bail/bond reform. Therefore, the 
Commission recommends that the legislature examine and evaluate the pertinent data points involving bail/bond in 
Michigan courts, to help determine if the Michigan system is unfair, as well as whether there needs to be a 
universal collection and sharing of this data with judges, and whether there needs to be any policy changes in this 
area. Once this data is collected, the Commission recommends the creation of universal rules for judges to use in 
setting bail and bond, supported by data, and evidence-based practices. 
 
Judge Stutesman moved, supported by Commissioner Hilson, to accept the proposed 
recommendation from the Bail Bond Reform Subcommittee. A discussion followed.  
 
Alternative language was proposed.  
 
Commissioner Buchanan proposed deleting “insuring" and inserting “ensuring” in the first sentence and deleting 
“felony and/or misdemeanor” in the second sentence.  
 
Senator Colbeck remarked that he would like to see a statement added that statute trumps court rule. Judge 
Stutesman noted that this does not apply to court procedures and it may be better to add language that asks for 

clarification when the statute and the court rules differ. A discussion of the language to add followed.  
 
Commissioner Levine proposed alternative language as follows: 
The MI CJPC shares the growing public concern that a substantial number of people are being incarcerated prior to 
trial, despite being at low risk both to public safety and for failing to appear, solely because and their inability to 
post bond. If true, this would violate the constitutional prohibition on excessive bail, demonstrate a failure of trial 
judges to adhere to the detailed guidance provided by MCR 6.106 and add significantly to jail overcrowding and 
the costs of incarceration. The CJPC supports efforts to collect data about who pretrial detainees in Michigan are, 
their risk levels and the amount of bail that has been set by the courts and to use this data to improve pretrial 
release decisions. 
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Sheriff Stelma respectfully disagreed with the first sentence in Commissioner Levine’s proposed language. 
 
After further discussion, the subcommittee will rewrite the recommendation based on the suggestions made at 
today’s meeting within two weeks and have it sent out to the members. The Chair requested members submit any 
comments or changes before the next meeting. 
 
Commissioner Hilson moved, supported by Sheriff Stelma, to table the motion to accept the proposed 
recommendation from the Bail Bond Reform Subcommittee until the next CJPC meeting. There was 
no further discussion. The motion was unanimously adopted. 
 
VIII. Mental Health Subcommittee Update 
Commissioner Lightner reported that the mental health survey has been released.  
 
IX. Commissioner Comments 
The Chair asked if there were any comments from the Commissioners.  

 
X. Public Comments 
The Chair asked if there were any public comments. There were no public comments. 
 
XI. Status of Senate Appropriations Room Teleconference Capability Upgrade  
The Chair shared that the Senate is proceeding with the upgrade to improve the teleconference capabilities in the 
meeting room and it may be ready by the August meeting and definitely by the September meeting.  
 
XII.  Next CJPC Meeting Date  
The next CJPC meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, August 2, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. in the Senate 
Appropriations Room, 3rd Floor of the State Capitol Building. 
 
XIII. Adjournment 
There was no further business. The Chair adjourned the meeting at 11:25 a.m.  
 
 
 
(Minutes approved at the August 2, 2017 Criminal Justice Policy Commission meeting.)
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The following is a draft of the bail/bond subcommittee recommendation to be sent to the full commission.  We will further 

discuss at our July meeting.  Thank you. 

 

 
DJ Hilson 

Muskegon County Prosecutor 

990 Terrace, Fifth Floor 

Muskegon, MI  49442 

231-724-6435 

 
 

The Criminal Justice Policy Commission makes the following recommendation in relation to bail/bond: 

 

The Commission believes that the bail/bond system in Michigan should be fair to all while insuring court appearances, 

public safety, and protection of victims.  The Commission recognizes that there are two sources of authority within the law 

in Michigan that the judiciary has to rely upon for guidance when setting bond in felony and/or misdemeanor criminal 

cases.   One source is statutory, and the other via court rule.  There is no data yet available to support which is better or 

which offers more guidance, despite courts across Michigan having the ability to collect data that would be essential to 

assessing any need for bail/bond reform.  Therefore, the Commission recommends that the legislature examine and evaluate 

the pertinent data points involving bail/bond in Michigan courts, to help determine if the Michigan system is unfair, as well 

as whether there needs to be a universal collection and sharing of this data with judges, and whether there needs to be any 

policy changes in this area. Once this data is collected, the Commission recommends the creation of universal rules for 

judges to use in setting bail and bond, supported by data, and evidence-based practices. 

 
Commissioner Feedback 
 
Commissioner Lightner:  I think it's really good DJ. I would like to see it say universal rules that are consistent statutorily 

and in accordance to Michigan court rules or something to that effect.  

 


